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Letters
  

Tailoring antenatal visits: 
quality over quantity
Editor – The article by Lumbiganon 
et al. (1), which describes Thailand’s 
decision to reduce the number of an-
tenatal visits from approximately eight 
to five, based on evidence gathered by 
WHO (2) that fewer visits have no 
adverse consequences for the woman 
or her baby, raises several points that 
require clarification.

First, the article reports that in the 
original research: “Some women in the 
studies, especially those in developed 
countries, expressed dissatisfaction 
with the reduced number of visits.” 
For Thailand too, Lumbiganon et al. 
state: “… some women were concerned 
about the long intervals between visits, 
particularly women who had been preg-
nant before and who were familiar with 
having shorter intervals”.

A qualitative study among women 
and providers of the new model also 
found some dissatisfaction with fewer 
visits, including among women and 
providers in Thailand, but again, 
few details are offered (3). This raises 
questions about the nature of women’s 
dissatisfaction with fewer visits and 
whether pregnant women need more 
than medical attention from antenatal 
care. One of the main goals of the new 
model is to strengthen the information 
component within fewer visits; however, 
perhaps this component has not been 
improved adequately. Perhaps women 
also want to be able to ask questions 
more frequently related to the preg-

nancy and delivery; perhaps they want 
reassurance that everything is all right or 
advice on whether something they are 
experiencing is reason for concern. In 
the paper by Lumbiganon et al., there 
were no qualitative data from interviews 
with the women themselves. There was 
almost no description of the nature 
of the women’s dissatisfaction, how it 
could be resolved or how to ensure that 
the women’s informational and other 
non-biomedical needs could be met in 
fewer visits.

Second, while the original research 
notes that in cases of illness or complica-
tions an increased number of visits may 
be required, the paper by Lumbiganon 
et al. does not mention whether the 
number of visits recommended will be 
influenced by the presence of HIV in 
pregnancy. In Thailand and many other 
countries, pregnant women are tested 
for HIV early in pregnancy and should 
be counselled. If they are HIV- positive 
and have low immune status they will 
require antiretroviral drugs throughout 
pregnancy; or, if their immune status 
is still high enough, they will require 
antiretroviral drugs in the latter stages of 
pregnancy and at delivery to reduce peri-
natal HIV transmission. In Thailand, 
women are advised not to breastfeed and 
should be counselled on how to feed 
their babies safely. Will this not affect 
the number and timing of visits and if 
so, how?  O
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